Questioning the Compass of the Western Media: Early Perceptions of the July 15 Coup Attempt in Turkey

MURAT ÖNDER,* HAZAN GÜLER SARI,** and EMRAH AYHAN***

* Ankara Yıldırım Beyazıt University, Turkey ORCID No: 0000-0001-8300-862X

** Kırıkkale University, Turkey
ORCID No: 0000-0002-6491-0797

*** Bingöl University, Turkey

ORCID No: 0000-0001-6152-7509

ABSTRACT This study investigates how the western media reacted immediately after the July 15, 2016 coup attempt in Turkey. To this end, 91 news reports and articles in ten newspapers from the U.S., the UK, Germany, and France, dating from July 15 to July 18, 2016, were analyzed. Based on content analysis, the early perceptions of the western media were categorized by sentiment as positive, neutral, or negative in terms of their tone, feeling, and emotion regarding the coup attempt. The findings show that only 42 publications were neutral only reporting the news, while 44 publications were positive about the coup attempt favoring the junta and failing to support the democratically elected government. On the other hand, only five publications expressed negative opinions about the coup attempt by showing strong support for democracy and expressing anti-coup views. Overall, the analysis shows that journalists are not free of bias; most of them missed or neglected the damaging consequences of the coup attempt on Turkish democracy and society due to their negative perceptions about the incumbent government.

Keywords: Coup Attempt, Democracy, Perception, Media, Code of Ethics for Journalism

Insight Turkey 2021

Vol. 23 / No. 3 / pp. 157-180

Received Date: 24.11.2020 • Accepted Date: 27/02/2021 • DOI: 10.25253/99.2021233.9

Introduction

uly 15, 2016, witnessed the uprising of the Turkish people against an unexpected coup attempt by a junta (group of military officers in the army) loyal to FETÖ. The incident can be described as a deep social trauma in Turkey that created "a profound lack of confidence towards public institutions and religious communities," because this organization was mainly known as a religious sect having activities in education; however, it was realized that they created a "shadow state structure by penetrating into the military, the security sector, the judiciary, the national intelligence organization, and the state bureaucracy..."² The coup attempt resulted in 248 civilian deaths, more than 2,000 injuries, widespread property damage, and financial catastrophe. Across the world, news broadcasts and media outlets announced this sudden event in their headlines for several days. While it was undoubtedly a trauma, the coup attempt was also a milestone for Turkish democracy; unarmed people ran out onto the streets to rise up against the military, and many sacrificed their lives for the maintenance of their country, their democracy, and their democratically elected government. For the first time in Turkish and world history, millions of people, whether they supported the incumbent political party or not, took to the streets to personally defend their country and their system of government against the coup plotters.

Turkey has experienced many coups in the past,3 but thanks to the many citizens who supported the government in the most recent crisis, the events of July 15, will be known only as an attempt. Other attempts have been successful. Indeed, center-right, single-party governments in Turkey have always faced military intervention, although the economic performance of the country is higher under such leadership than under coalition governments.⁴ These parties include the Democrat Party (1950-1960), the Justice Party (1965-1971), the Motherland Party (1983-1991), and the Justice and Development Party (AK Party) (2002-present).⁵ The July 15 coup attempt in Turkey provides a very useful laboratory and a unique data source for researchers and scholars to observe and analyze, and it differs from previous coups for three main reasons. First, it was the first time that Turkish civilians stood up against the coup plotters and came out into the streets all over Turkey. They did so even though the armed forces attacked them with firearms, killing and injuring many. Second, the members of the army's air forces who joined the coup attempt hit strategic and critical institutions, such as the parliament (the Turkish Grand National Assembly), the Ankara Police Headquarters, and another police department known as a special operations group in the town of Gölbaşı, in Ankara province. Thirdly, it is important to note that the AK Party, under Erdoğan's leadership and with the support of Turkey's citizens is the only party to have defied and overcome a coup attempt, in contrast to the previous center-right parties that were toppled by military coups in the past.

Coups categorically mean lack of democracy, ignorance of and disrespectfulness toward the preferences of the public, and a dictatorship of juntas.⁶ A military intervention directly targets the incumbent government; when this government is a democracy, as in the case of Turkey, a coup violates the fundamental democratic rights of citizens. Moreover, a coup not only disrupts political life but also

Since the establishment of the Republic of Turkey, the evolution of Turkish democracy has been interrupted by recurring coups

economic and social life by jeopardizing a country's established constitutional rights, rules, and institutions. Every coup d'état has its own characteristics related to the country's political culture, structure, and domestic policies; the factors motivating coups are typically a mixture of historical, political, economic, personal, military, social, ethnic, and cultural factors. Although the specific causes and effects of coups differ from case to case, they all have long-lasting, damaging effects on social, political, and economic life.

Since the establishment of the Republic of Turkey, the evolution of Turkish democracy has been interrupted by recurring coups. The problematic nature of Turkish democracy was mainly caused by these recurring military interventions, which directly or indirectly weakened the effectiveness and participation of the public in Turkish political life. Aware of this historical pattern, many countries and officials expressed their rejection of the recent coup attempt and declared their support for the continuation of democracy in Turkey. Some, however, claimed to support the government, but also tried to portray Erdoğan, the elected President of the Turkish Republic, as individually responsible for the coup. Moreover, instead of supporting the Turkish democratic system and opposing the coup, some media agents also tried to venerate cleric F. Gülen, the leader of FETÖ and the main planner of the attempt.

The Turkish media successfully covered the events of July 15 and reported the widespread citizen upheavals against the coup attempt in Turkey; however, the early perceptions of some western media organs seem to have missed or neglected the damaging consequences of the coup attempt on Turkish democracy and society. To illustrate this difference, Turkey's *Hürriyet Daily News* reported on July 16, 2016: "Opposition Parties Reject the Military Coup Attempt;" and the *Daily Sabah* published a news report stating: "President Erdoğan Calls on Citizens to Take to the Streets against Attempted Coup." In contrast, retired Lieutenant Colonel Ralph Peters, an intelligence officer in the U.S. military, made the following comment on *Fox News* television: "If the coup succeeds, Islamists lose and we win." Bob Baer, a former CIA official interviewed on *CNN*, went further and offered recommendations for the putschists to help them succeed in the coup attempt, encouraging them to capture the *CNN Türk* channel and internet broadcasts, and arrest Erdoğan. 45 Given the conflicting

Objectivity in journalism has been recently debated due to subjectivity in journalistic storytelling, because bias and partiality have a great influence on storytelling

perceptions and attitudes of the western media versus the Turkish media regarding July 15, 2016, many researchers are interested in doing research on this topic.15

The present study focuses on analyzing early perceptions of the western media regarding the coup, democracy, and

the democratically elected government by asking the following question: "How did the western media initially react in its coverage of the coup attempt on July 15, 2016, in Turkey right after the event?" To answer this question, it provides a content analysis of 91 different news reports and articles (not sampled but selected, and all related to the coup attempt) from ten major western media newspapers, between July 15 and 18, 2016. These include 20 publications from July 17-18, 2016, due to the timing of press releases, i.e. time zone differences or weekend editions. The early perceptions of the western media were categorized by sentiment analysis as positive, neutral, or negative in terms of their tone, feelings, and emotions about the coup attempt.

'Perception' is a well-known and commonly used concept in many studies related to Sociology, Communication, Public Relations, International Relations, Management, Media, Psychology, Public Administration, and Political Science. The concept is also present in the areas of psychological operations, propagation, journalism, public diplomacy, and perception management.¹⁶ For instance, in journalism studies, journalists' perception is a key term in understanding truth and objectivity in journalism. Juan Ramon Munoz-Torres provides an overview of the continuing debate on why it is impossible to attain a pure perception of 'facts' deprived of values.¹⁷ 'Truth' is something that exists independently from personal opinion and constructed things, but it is hard to test actual truth in many cases. People might perceive conditions, events, facts, objects, and behaviors differently under different circumstances due to their interpretation, culture, belief system, bias, and moral evaluation.¹⁸ This might bring us to the epistemology (what is knowledge? how is knowledge acquired? how do we know what we know?); and ontology (a systematic account of existence or the fundamental nature of reality and truth) of knowledge debates,19 which are beyond the scope of this article. The focus of this study is to show how media organs perceive the same events in different ways and to consider why they do so. Therefore, we use a top-down approach to understand the perception of media organs, because we prefer 'direct perception' that is not influenced by individual factors that might result in inadequate interpretation. As the constructivist theory states "perception is the end product of the interaction between stimulus and internal hypotheses, expectations, and knowledge of the observer, while motivation and emotions play an important role

in this process."²⁰ For instance, we state a direct perception of a military coup that is abstracted from personal motivations and emotions by stating that a military coup against a democratically elected government is wrong whatever the reason is.

Bernhard Poerksen claims that attaining absolute knowledge of truth is impossible²¹ because we as human beings are inescapably biased. In contrast, realists and positivists believe that objective knowledge is possible by comparing external reality and its medial representation.²² There are many examples indicating that different journalists perceive facts in different ways. For example, Karin Wahl-Jorgersen examines subjectivity and storytelling in journalism by conducting a content analysis of Pulitzer Prize-winning articles between 1995 and 2011. The author finds that "despite the continued prominence of the ideal of objectivity in scholarly and journalistic debates, award-winning journalistic stories are in fact pervaded by subjective language in the form of what linguists refer to as 'appraisals,' as well as the narrative construction of emotive appeals."²³ Similarly, as Poerksen notes, communication scholar Siegfried J. Schmidt compares the reporting of the beginning of the intifada in Palestine by the first and second German television stations. "The one German television channel showed police throwing the stones children had thrown at them back at the children. In the newscast of another channel, only stone-throwing children were shown. The different variants of event selection, staging, and presentation may thus be compared."²⁴ Therefore, it is a common question why different television stations construct different realities out of one single fact. Depending on this question, many studies argue that mass media, in particular, is very influential in managing peoples' perceptions.²⁵ Therefore, the ongoing perception management perpetuated by mass media can be considered an important, external factor that causes misperception and thus prevents people from attaining actual truth. The term perception management is also known as manipulation, psychological operation, public relations, or marketing, and it refers to bringing the masses to the desired point "by influencing their emotions, motives, and goals" ²⁶ with communication tools.

It is important to note that a misperception, as a first reaction, might change over time after individuals receive new information. However, it is still essential to examine different people's first reactions to the same thing (events, objects, or cases, etc.) in order to show how their perceptions might be different from reality. As W. Lawrence Neuman states, "initial impressions are in fact more likely to reflect the real tendencies before and without external influences." In other words, later changes in the perception will not change the fact of early real opinion. On the other hand, if events are misperceived by opinion leaders (e.g., politicians, journalists, and scholars), i.e. if their perception differs from the actual truth, this issue becomes more important, because such figures have significant influence in forming and managing the percep-

There are many studies focusing on perception management on the part of the media; they tend to criticize the media for causing misperceptions and damaging objectivity in journalism

tions of the ordinary citizens who make up the majority of society.

However, objectivity in journalism has been recently debated due to subjectivity in journalistic storytelling, because bias and partiality have a great influence on storytelling.²⁸ Moreover, journalism historians assume that journalists reorder and reshape events, facts, and information in storytelling.29 Last, ideological thinking, known as 'media framing' in the literature, is another

factor causing subjectivity in storytelling. Robert M. Entman states that journalists frame the event they describe by selecting "some aspects of a perceived reality and make[ing] them more salient in a communicating text, in such a way as to promote a particular problem definition, causal interpretation, moral evaluation, and/or treatment recommendation."30

There are many studies focusing on perception management on the part of the media; they tend to criticize the media for causing misperceptions and damaging objectivity in journalism.³¹ In this sense, journalists need to try to publish the actual truth, which is independent of personal evaluations, bias, partiality, ideology, religion, personality, and other factors. The Society of Professional Journalists (SPJ) works to promote and ensure ethical journalism and has developed some principles to encourage media professionals to practice them. "Ethical journalism strives to ensure the free exchange of information that is accurate, fair, and thorough. An ethical journalist acts with integrity. Journalists should be honest and courageous in gathering, reporting, and interpreting information."32 Therefore, the public has the right to receive unbiased information from the media. This is a vital ethical principle for journalism in democratic countries.

Research Design

This study investigates the initial reactions of the western media to the coup attempt by asking the following research question: "How did the western media first react to the coup attempt on July 15, 2016, in Turkey immediately following the event?" In order to answer this question, we first evaluated newspapers in the following major and influential western countries, which are used as model countries in most comparative research:33 the U.S., the UK, Germany, and France. We then selected ten different newspapers in these countries according to their rankings and circulation, which indicate their influence on public opinion: The Washington Post and The New York Times from the U.S.;

The Guardian and The Independent from the UK; Bild, Die Welt, and Der Tagesspiegel from Germany and Le Figaro, Le Monde, and Libération from France. The New York Times and The Washington Post are ranked in the top ten U.S. newspapers in terms of circulation;³⁴ similarly; Bild, Die Welt, and Der Tagesspiegel are among the top ten newspapers in Germany.³⁵ In total, 91 articles and news reports in these newspapers, published between July 15-18, 2016, on the subject of the coup attempt, were analyzed. These articles were not sampled, but were rather selected; all were specifically about the coup attempt.

The most important reason for choosing the first three days immediately following the coup attempt is to see the early perceptions of these media organs, because first reactions in journalistic storytelling show the writers' tone, emotions, and feelings about the 'facts,' although they might change their attitude over time as more evidence is put forward. Moreover, marginal or extreme views have a tendency to move toward median/average views over time, in a trend known as the statistical regression of ideas, in which "a problem of extreme values or a tendency for random errors move group results toward the average" over time.³⁶ In the case of the western media, it can be observed that the perceptions and attitudes toward the coup attempt changed over time.³⁷

We employed content analysis to analyze the perceptions expressed in ten different western newspapers. Content analysis is a research method that uses a set of procedures to make valid inferences from a text, i.e., a "technique for making inferences by objectively and systematically identifying specified characteristics of messages."³⁸ These inferences are about the sender(s) of the message, the message itself, or the audience of the message.³⁹ The meaning can be derived from various components, such as visual images, symbols, recorded speech, and documents; words, phrases, theories, and other units of text are classified in the same category. "Every content analysis requires a context within which the available texts are examined. The analyst must, in effect, construct a world in which the texts make sense and can answer the analyst's research questions."40 In this study, during the content analysis, the codification was done within categorizations based on sentiment analysis, a process known as opinion mining. Therefore, the opinions of 91 news reports and articles were categorized into *positive* (Focusing on critiques of the incumbent government's actions and justifying the coup attempt, with no clear support for democracy), *neutral* (reporting the news "as is," or presenting contradictory positive and negative views together so that viewers can evaluate them in a balanced way) or *negative* (expressing anti-coup views and strong support for democracy) in order to explore patterns and trends in the tone, feelings, and emotions of the publications about the coup attempt in western media. The importance of sentiment analysis has recently been increasing in Political Science⁴¹ and in journalism.⁴² For instance, Rogers *et al.* use sentiment analysis to analyze a dataset of public posts on the largest Russian social network,

VKontakte, on a three-point scale: positive, neutral, or negative. 43 Zhang et al. use a sentiment lexicon and apply a Support Vector Machine to classify blog posts into three categories of opinion: positive, mixed, or negative.⁴⁴

Table 1: Categories for the Opinions of News Reports and Articles in the Newspapers on the Coup Attempt

Categories	Example Headlines		
Positive (No support for democracy): Focusing on critiques of the incumbent government's actions; justifying the coup attempt; no clear support for democracy	 Turkey was already undergoing a slow-motion coup – by Erdoğan, not the army – <i>The Guardian</i> Turkish Crisis: The real coup starts now – <i>Die Welt</i> 		
Neutral: Reporting the news as it is	Turkey Coup: Parliament hit by bomb, reports say – The Independent Erdoğan says his government is in control after bloody coup attempt – The Washington Post		
Negative: Expressing anti-coup views; strong support for democracy	 Turkey Coup: Barack Obama backs President Erdoğan as world leaders express concern – <i>The Independent</i> The embarrassed support of Westerners to their ally Turkey – <i>Le Figaro</i> 		

Source: Compiled by the authors

It is important to note that three, independent coders worked to categorize the opinions of the news reports and opinion articles in the newspapers while making the content analysis. The coders are fluent in advanced, academic English; only the publications in German and French were translated into Turkish by certified interpreters. The coders include two research assistants, one Ph.D. candidate and the other a Ph.D. graduate, and a professor in the area of Political Science. The coders were blind to the journals and writers, aware of the importance of academic objectivity in scientific studies, and trained in codification procedures. Each conducted his/her coding independently, without knowing what the others coded for a particular publication. Table 2 shows an example of the coding procedures used in categorizing the 91 news reports and articles; a detailed explanation continues below.

Table 2: Example of Coding Procedure and Inter-rater Reliability

News Reports and Articles	Coder 1	Coder 2	Coder 3	Coder 1 and Coder 2	Coder 1 and Coder 3	Coder 2 and Coder 3	Agreement
1	Positive	Positive	Positive	1	1	1	3/3
2	Negative	Negative	Neutral	1	0	0	1/3
3	Negative	Neutral	Positive	0	0	0	0/3
4	Positive	Negative	Negative	0	0	1	1/3
5	Negative	Positive	Negative	0	1	0	1/3

Source: Compiled by the authors⁴⁵

Conducting an inter-rater reliability check is essential to prove that the categorizing itself is not subjective or biased. Moreover, it is useful to see whether the accuracy of our multiple categorizing is working, or if it requires modifying.46 Therefore, we compared and contrasted the coding choices in order to avoid coder subjectivity and to ensure inter-rater reliability. In the coding procedure, there were three coders, which means three possible pairs: Coder 1 and Coder 2, Coder 1 and Coder 3, and Coder 2 and Coder 3. If one of these pairs agrees, we assign '1' (agree); if not, we assign '0' (disagree). After that, we

The majority of these publications disregarded the millions of people on the streets because they rather focused on particular individual expressions of a few Turkish people who were against Erdoğan and claimed that Erdoğan planned the coup attempt himself

calculate the inter-rater reliability score by taking the mean of the fractions in the agreement column as shown in Table 2. As an example, we can calculate the mean for the five hypothetical news reports and articles in Table 2 by using the following formula: Mean = (3/3 + 1/3 + 0/3 + 1/3 + 1/3)/5. This calculation is equal to 0.399, or we can say 40 percent. Therefore, the inter-rater reliability score in our example is 40 percent. By applying the same formula to our coders' coding for 91 publications, we found the inter-rater reliability score to be 81 percent.

Last, we performed a frequency analysis to discover the frequency distribution of some of the most commonly used keywords and phrases, such as 'Erdoğan's authoritarianism,' 'the polarization of society,' 'Erdoğan's oppression on policy and public,' his 'dividing the country,' 'Erdoğan's dictatorship' and 'the instability of 'Erdoğan's regime,' as shown in Table 4. This analysis helps us to evaluate which particular aspects of the coup attempt journalists used as a main focus.

Findings: Western Media's Interpretation of the Coup Attempt

Descriptive information about the 91 news reports and articles is presented in Table 3. As stated above, these publications were categorized into *positive* (focusing on critiques of the incumbent government's actions; justifying the coup attempt; no clear support for democracy), *neutral* (reporting the news as it is), or *negative* (expressing anti-coup views; strong support for democracy) in order to discover the tone, feelings, and emotions of the publications regarding the coup attempt in the western media. In the next section, the newspapers in each country are separately evaluated to offer further and more detailed explanations.

The ILS Rritain Germany France Attitudes The Die Welt The New The Washington I e Monde TOTAL Rild (Welt am Le Figaro Lihération York Time Guardian Independent Positions Post Sonntag) Positive 8 5 2 1 44 Neutral 6 12 2 4 2 Negative 5

Table 3: News Reports and Articles by Categories Related to the Coup Attempt

Source: Compiled by the authors⁴⁷

U.S. Newspapers

Country Subtotal

The New York Times

The New York Times published three news reports and ten articles regarding the coup attempt; there were nine positive and four neutral publications but no negative publication expressing anti-coup opinions/strong support for democracy. Neutral publications report the event as it is. On the other hand, the positive publications mainly focus on critiques of the government's actions, especially the future characterization of Erdoğan as an authoritarian ruler, justifying the coup attempt and professing no clear support for democracy. For instance, Arango and Yeğinsu note that "stunning scene, televised nationwide, at first seemed an embarrassment for a leader who presents himself as all-powerful and suggested his end."48 In addition, the scene of Erdoğan's Facetime call with a journalist on TV was interpreted by Tung subjectively as "a dramatic scene that seemed to suggest a man on the verge of losing power."⁴⁹ His reports end by declaring the failure of the coup, commenting on President Erdoğan's position in the future as; "Mr. Erdoğan, who had frequently talked of conspiracies afoot to undermine his power, was back in control, seemingly as powerful as ever, and perhaps even more paranoid." Similarly, the editorial board of the The New York Times state, "Mr. Erdoğan will become more vengeful and obsessed with control than ever, exploiting the crisis not just to punish mutinous soldiers but to further quash whatever dissent is left in Turkey."50 Claims of polarization in Turkey were presented as justification for the coup attempt; for example, Eric Cunningham et al. write, "the country became deeply polarized in recent years between supporters of Mr. Erdoğan's Islamist government and those loyal to Turkey's secular traditions; many wondered if the military would intervene. Some, quietly, had even hoped it would."51

The majority of these publications disregarded the millions of people on the streets because they rather focused on particular individual expressions of a few Turkish people who were against Erdoğan and claimed that Erdoğan planned



U.S., German, French, and British newspapers' first reaction to the coup attempt of July 15, 2016. Western media's interpretation seems to have missed or neglected the damaging consequences of the coup attempt on Turkish democracy and society.

the coup attempt himself. For instance, film producer Samlı argued that "people around us were saying that it was a staged coup orchestrated by President Erdoğan to help him obtain more power over the country." In another article, Arango and Yeğinsu quote taxi driver Cem Yıldız as stating, "the people tried to stand up against President Erdoğan, but they couldn't, they were crushed, so the military had no choice but to take over." Similarly, Schmitt and Bilefsky quote Dani Rodrik as saying, "it makes Erdoğan's quest for an authoritarian presidency virtually unstoppable. I fear I will not see a democratic Turkey in my lifetime."

The Washington Post

The Washington Post published 14 articles and one editorial report about the coup attempt. There were eight positive and six neutral publications but only one negative publication about the coup attempt. Numerous claims about Turkey's polarized social ground indicate that it is the main issue from the perspective of these publications. Cunningham *et al.* portray divisions among the Turkish populace regarding the coup attempt; even though all segments of society in Turkey were unified in opposing it, the authors depict negative polarization within Turkish society, arguing that "the splits within the secu-

These articles frequently compare the coup attempt in Turkey to the one in Egypt, even though the two were completely different both in terms of process and results

rity forces and the chaotic scenes on the streets revealed a society polarized between supporters and opponents of the deeply controversial Erdoğan, whose autocratic behavior has alienated some segments of Turkish society but who remains hugely popular among his core constituents."55 Tharoor goes further by circulating the idea that Erdoğan himself plotted

the coup: "In Turkey's deeply polarized political landscape, conspiracy theories whirled around Twitter that the coup was, in fact, an attempt by Erdoğan to further expand his control."56 Erdoğan's political character is given wide coverage through harsh expressions. Soner Çağaptay states, "Erdoğan has built a cult of personality as a kind of authoritarian underdog, portraying himself as a victim who is forced to crack down on those conspiring to undermine his authority... He has successfully and politically brutalized opposition groups, which collectively makeup nearly half of the country's population and are now unified in their hatred of the president."57

These views suggest that Erdoğan's regime has undemocratically seized control of the country, providing a rationale with which to justify the coup attempt. In another article, Cunningham et al. offer a different rightful reason for the coup attempt: "Erdoğan has made many enemies in the 13 years he has run Turkey, first as prime minister and then, since 2014, as president, including within the military. Hundreds of officers have been imprisoned by his government, some of them accused of coup-plotting, and it had been widely believed that his clampdowns on dissent had dispelled the risk of coups in the once coup-prone country."58

Greg Jaffe reports, "A refusal by the United States to send Gülen home to Turkey would probably complicate the White House's already-tense relationship with the Erdoğan government."59 He talks about the possibility of the coup having been plotted by the followers of cleric Gülen, emphasizing the alliance once made between Erdoğan and Gülen. Introducing Gülen as Erdoğan's opponent can be evaluated as vague support to the cleric. In another article, Strauss argues, "Turkish President Erdoğan says that the coup attempt on Friday was the work of army officers who are followers of Gülen, who had once been an ally but whose movement has become critical of the increasingly authoritarian regime."60 The same article continues by providing information about the schools of Gülen around the world, with an effort to show their benefits. By praising Gülen's educational expansion, an exculpation of a suspected group can easily be observed. Other articles focus on concern for the future of democracy from a negative perspective. For instance, one article states that "rather than an opportunity for democracy, the failed coup will only consolidate Turkey's elected

autocracy,"⁶¹ while other states, "the coup may leave a more unstable and less liberal NATO member on the board of Iraq and Syria, headed by a Putinesque strongman whose paranoia and intolerance have been redoubled."⁶²

UK Newspapers

The Guardian

The Guardian published 16 articles. There were five positive and nine neutral publications, while there were only two negative publications about the coup attempt. The majority of the publications start by citing the number of officers dismissed from security services and the judiciary. For instance, although the breaking news, at first glance, was about the Turkish coup attempt, Patrick Kingsley begins his report with the following information: "Turkey's hardline president, Erdoğan, unleashed a purge of his enemies in the army and judiciary on Saturday after heading off an attempted military coup."63 Harsh portrayals of the democratically elected president and government seem to dominate the news reports. Similarly, Peter Beaumont touts in his article, "The AK Party has itself provoked a number of coups or attempts in Turkish history,"64 a statement that in fact has no basis. The messages openly present the image of Turkey as having already been in turmoil before July 15, 2016. Similarly, Andrew Finkel states, "Many would argue that Turkey was already in the throes of a slow-motion coup d'état, not by the military but by Erdoğan himself. For the last three years, he has been moving, and methodically, to take over the nodes of power."65 Drawing attention to Erdoğan and evaluating his presidency itself as a reason for the coup seems to be not only a direct way of 'not' supporting the democratically elected civilian government but an indirect way of supporting the coup attempt.

The Independent

The Independent published 17 publications. There were 12 neutral and four positive publications, but there was only one negative publication about the coup attempt. Erdoğan's character as a leader is presented as more important than the crucial reality of the coup attempt in three of the positive publications. On the grounds that the coup plotters were targeting Erdoğan, Robert Fisk writes in his article, "the real question will be the degree to which his (momentary) success will embolden Erdoğan to undertake more trials, imprison more journalists, close down more newspapers, kill more Kurds and, for that matter, go on denying the 1915 Armenian genocide." He prefers to ignore the fact that Erdoğan is a democratically elected leader. Moreover, in his article, Samuel Osborne focuses on Erdogan's expressions, claiming that "the coup plotters will pay a heavy price," honing in on Erdoğan's authoritarianism rather than the mayhem the plotters caused. He continues, "The chaos capped a period of political turmoil in Turkey –a NATO member and key western ally in the fight against ISIS— that critics blame on President Erdogan's increasingly

authoritarian rule. He has shaken up the government, cracked down on dissidents, restricted the news media, and renewed conflict with Kurdish rebels."⁶⁷

These articles frequently compare the coup attempt in Turkey to the one in Egypt, even though the two were completely different both in terms of process and results. In one article, the situations of Morsi and Erdoğan are compared: "The 'democracy' bit was rather hard to swallow; even more painful to recall, however, was the very same government's reaction to the overthrow of Mohamed Morsi's 'democratically elected' government in Egypt in 2013—when Washington very definitely did not ask Egypt's people to support Morsi and quickly gave its support to a military coup far more bloody than the attempted putsch in Turkey. Had the Turkish army been successful, be sure Erdoğan would have been treated as dismissively as the unfortunate Morsi." In his article, Fisk argues that western countries prefer stability to freedom and democracy in countries facing coup attempts in order to maintain their own national interests.

German Newspapers

Bild

The Bild published one editorial report and four articles. There were three positive and two negative publications but no negative publication about the coup attempt. In one article, Blome extrapolates the possible outcomes for Turkey if the coup had succeeded, and reviews the position of the country from many different angles, such as the negotiation process with the EU, Turkey's membership in NATO, the agreement with the EU on refugees, and regional stability.⁶⁹ While making assumptions about Turkey's condition regarding the likelihood of a military administration in the country, Blome implicitly blames Erdoğan. "Rather than his foreign policy, Erdoğan's way of conducting social policy, particularly in terms of internal politics, provoked the army, which styles itself as the only protector of the secular order established by Atatürk."70 Similarly, Tiede also focused on the idea that the coup attempt will pave the way to Turkish authoritarianism by quoting Copur, an academician at Duisburg University, in his article: "Erdoğan is the only winner of this attempt. Even though he is not, Erdoğan will make himself look like a great democrat. This means that from now on, without any obstacle, Turkey will move toward civilian dictatorship."71

Die Welt

Die Welt and its Sunday press, *Welt am Sonntag*, published nine articles about the coup attempt. There were five positive and four neutral publications but no negative publication about the coup attempt. For instance, Tauber quotes the opinions of Brok, the president of the Foreign Affairs Commission at the Eu-

ropean Parliament, because Brok claims that it would be 'a disaster' if the country slip into the Islamic camp. Brok also states that "when the country faces the threat of a political crisis, the intervention of the Turkish army has become a tradition, so the coups have a long history," which means that he justifies the coup plotters by assuming the recurring mil-

Through the expressions of *Libération*, we see that there are mixed perceptions about the coup attempts in Turkey

itary intervention as a tradition in Turkish politics. In another article, Deniz Yücel claims, "Erdoğan acts as if he is an emperor" because "Erdoğan calls people to revolt." Depicting the president as creating chaos in the country cannot be regarded as objective reporting. In their article, similarly, Kade and Schuster quote from Cem Özdemir, co-chair of the Green Party, regarding Turkey's possible future: "A democratic Turkey is always welcome in the European Union, but Turkey under Erdoğan's rule is incapable of joining the EU." These articles cover unrelated issues that have no influence and relationship with a coup attempt in Turkey. Erdoğan is not responsible for the coup attempt, but the writer blames his ruling style as a reason for not admitting to EU membership. These statements are some of the examples reflecting biased perceptions of western media.

Der Tagesspiegel

Der Tagesspiegel published six articles. There were five positive and one neutral publications but no negative publication about the coup attempt. The majority of the publications imply that Erdoğan plotted the coup himself. Görlach's article exemplifies this stance: "There are still too few details about the organization and the course of this coup attempt. Who is behind it? The opposition or even Erdoğan himself, in order to have the best excuse to 'purge' the military of contemporaries he dislikes?" Similarly, Casdorff targets Erdoğan in a sarcastic way: "Just as Putin didn't attack Crimea definitely, Recep Tayyip Erdoğan has nothing to do with the coup attempt in his country." Providing coverage of Gülen's perspective, he notes,

In the explanation, Gülen, who is in exile in America, declared that Turkish authorities direct a type of Nazi administration towards his followers. In a statement Gülen made to the press in Pennsylvania, he remarked that Erdoğan probably organized the coup in order to increase the pressure on his opponent.

He also adds, "Erdoğan describes the coup as 'a gift from God.' Can there be anything more crucial? In doing so, he is giving up all suspicions that he knew about an impending coup attempt, just maybe not to the minute." Finally, Fabian Leber argues in his article, "Erdoğan plans to take revenge. Nothing will be good. A leader who declares total war against a person reading a poem at ZDF will not act wisely toward those in military services."

French Newspapers

It should be noted that a terror attack causing the death of 84 innocent people and the injury of more than 100 took place in Nice, France, on July 14, 2016, one day prior to the Turkish coup attempt. In French newspapers, the Turkish coup attempt was given a place besides this sorrowful attack, but the French media did not provide extensive coverage due to the national turmoil in the country.

Le Figaro

Le Figaro contained one online report and two articles. There were two positive and one neutral publications but no negative publication about the coup attempt. *Minoui* gives the message that the coup was plotted by Erdoğan:

Increased control of the army and critical administrative bodies in the morning of the coup attempt, made it possible that the things were completely different from the day before. And all these made same thinking that it was a fake coup plotted by Erdoğan, or the coup was aimed with his knowledge solely to be able to arrest those army officers and judges and to make the radicalization process available.⁷⁸

Le Monde

Le Monde published two articles and one editorial report. There were two positive and one neutral publications but no negative publication against the coup attempt. Par Le Monde claims that "The repression is likely to spread. Erdoğan could take the opportunity to pose as a unifier, accelerate his plans for a presidential republic, and increasingly lock-in unchallenged power." Marc Semo proclaims Turkey to have a politically polarized society, caused by Erdoğan. He quotes the statements of the editor of the Birikim journal Ahmet Insel: "The fractures in Turkish society, fueled by Erdoğan, have reverberated within the military." On the contrary, it was only during and after the bombs were dropped on the parliament and public that all the political parties in Turkey developed the same attitude; namely, opposition to any military intervention and the conviction that democracy shall always win.

Libération

Libération published four articles dedicated to the events of the coup attempt. There were one positive, two neutral and one negative publications. Through the expressions of *Libération*, we see that there are mixed perceptions about the coup attempts in Turkey. Schwartzbrod issues a very harsh prediction for Turkey's coming days: "Turkey's president Erdoğan already had an authoritative tendency, now he will increase this by blaming those who ever attempt to criticize him." But still, other publications portray a more neutral statement about the coup attempt.

Discussion

Our study finds that western journalists reporting on the coup attempt had a consistent, clear bias against the incumbent government that prevented them from providing coverage on the actual events surrounding the coup, particularly the democratic spirit with which millions of Turkish people took to the streets to defend their government, and stand up against the

Western journalists reporting on the coup attempt had a consistent, clear bias against the incumbent government that prevented them from providing coverage on the actual events surrounding the coup

coup plotters in support of the peaceful transition of power. The objectivity principle in journalism requires that journalists present the facts as they are, avoiding perception management and bias so that readers can make their own judgments and interpret the facts freely. However, our content analysis indicates that although many of the early perceptions of the western media were neutral (42 publications) toward the coup attempt, the number of positive opinions was also high; 44 publications failed in supporting and appraising the democratically elected government, and citizen upheavals against the coup attempt at the beginning, although their perceptions changed over time. Only five out of ninety-one publications offered a negative opinion, which in this context means expressing strong support for democracy and anti-coup views.

Table 4: Frequency Distribution of Key Words

Phrases/Words	Frequency		
Erdoğan's Authoritarianism	58		
The Polarization of Society	32		
Erdoğan's Oppression on Policy and Public	28		
Erdoğan's Dividing the Country	16		
The Instability of the Regime	15		
Erdoğan's Dictatorship	15		
Erdoğan as a Paranoid Actor	9		
Restrictions on Freedoms	7		

Source: Compiled by the authors83

Robert M. Entman argues that journalists frame the events they describe by selecting some particular aspects they see as a problem, depending on their interpretation and moral evaluation. Created by the conscious or unconscious

Of the ninety-one publications examined in this study, only five expressed a negative opinion, which in this context means expressing strong support for democracy and airing anti-coup views

judgments of journalists with particular belief systems, frames in the news guide readers in their thinking by containing "certain keywords, stock phrases, stereotyped images, sources of information, and sentences that provide thematically reinforcing clusters of facts or judgments."84 In order to evaluate framing in the news reports and articles of western media agents, we performed a content anal-

ysis to determine the frequency distribution of certain keywords. In the 91 news reports and articles selected for this study, Table 4 shows that certain phrases/words and attributes are continuously repeated: Erdoğan's authoritarianism (58 times); the polarization of society (32 times); Erdoğan's oppression of policy and public (28 times); his dividing the country (16 times); his dictatorship and the instability of his regime (15 times); Erdoğan as a paranoid actor (9 times), and restrictions on freedoms (7 times).

By conducting an overall assessment, we found that rather than reporting news about the coup attempt, most of the publications focused on Erdoğan's extremism and the polarization he has allegedly caused. Furthermore, some publications blamed Erdoğan for organizing the coup attempt himself in order to consolidate his power by providing justification for oppressing his opponents. In addition to full texts of the publications in the newspapers, the headlines did not present the coup attempt in an explanatory way to inform the public objectively but rather manipulated the coup attempt by focusing on biased and negative depictions of Erdoğan, and his government. The majority of these publications circulated the opinions of a few Turkish people who considered Erdoğan solely responsible for the coup, rather than focusing on the millions of people on the streets trying to protect their country and democracy against the coup.

During the coup attempt, and in the next few days, FETÖ was not criticized for the coup attempt in any of these western newspapers. Instead, some newspapers quoted the well-known, official statement of then-Secretary of State John Kerry: "The U.S. government position has always been that if there is any evidence of Mr. Gülen breaking the laws, they will look into it. So far, the Turkish government has not produced anything. Thank God, this is a country of laws, and we depend on that."85 Although the Turkish government submitted thousands of documents as evidence to show FETÖ as guilty of plotting the coup in the following days, the U.S. and the western media have yet to recognize the actual situation. They were very late to condemn the junta and FETÖ for the coup attempt and to show their support for Turkish democracy. For instance,

McConnel states: "Westerners can have difficulty in perceiving or admitting this, but those people on the streets on July 15 and 16, 2016, were the real powers of democracy; what those Turks did that night can only be understood in such a context." What's more, with the failure of the coup attempt, the mainstream media in some western countries, which had already intended to give Turkey a lesson on democracy, blithely ignored how the Turkish people protected their democracy, and the will of the country. **Total Country** Total Country** Turkish people protected their democracy, and the will of the country. **Total Country** Turkish people protected their democracy, and the will of the country. **Total Country** Turkish people protected their democracy, and the will of the country. **Total Country** Turkish people protected their democracy and the will of the country. **Total Country** Turkish people protected their democracy and the will of the country. **Total Country** Turkish people protected their democracy and the will of the country. **Total Country** Turkish people protected their democracy and the will of the country. **Total Country** Turkish people protected their democracy and the will of the country. **Total Country** Turkish people protected their democracy and the will of the country. **Total Country** Turkish people protected their democracy and the will of the country. **Total Country** Turkish people protected their democracy and the will of the country. **Total Country** Turkish people protected their democracy and the will of the country. **Total Country** Turkish people protected their democracy and the will of the country. **Total Country** Turkish people protected their democracy and the will of the country. **Total Country** Turkish people protected their democracy and the will of the country. **Total Country** Turkish people protected their democracy and the will of the country** Turkish people protected the will be understood the country and the will be understood to the country and the

The approach of the western media and politicians disappointed many Turkish scholars. In such a context, Duran and Altun claim that the American and British media immediately framed news about the coup attempt on July 15, 2016, as a power struggle between the democratically elected government on the one side and a military junta directed by FETÖ on the other side. 88 Similarly, Özipek and Abayhan emphasize that "many of those western countries that are Turkey's allies waited for the failure of the coup to respond to the coup plotters and stand with Turkey." Both the U.S. and EU member countries adopted a discriminatory perspective for the Turkish case, similar to their attitude toward the events in Egypt in 2013. Therefore, there was no need for a discourse analysis or a 'sympathetic reading' to determine how the West reacted to the coup attempt in Turkey.⁸⁹ Ufuk Uras similarly writes, "I am sure that some of the media in the West was lying in wait to express their views and, by the way, they had a kind attitude... The Turkish press could pass the democracy test and gave the reaction that Western media could not."90 Western scholar Carl Bildt similarly argues that "it took a long time for the EU to condemn the events in Turkey and the delegates even didn't show their support for the threat to the constitutional order by visiting the country."91

Conclusion

The findings show that the early perceptions of the western media were mainly based on neutral opinions (42 publications) about the coup attempt that reported the news as it is. Although many of the journalists remained uncertain about what was happening in Turkey, there were also a high number of positive publications (44) about the coup attempt that either supported Gülen or blamed Erdoğan for bringing the country under the anti-democratic rule, which cannot be considered as a reason justifying the coup attempt. Therefore, these publications failed in supporting the democratically elected government and citizen upheavals against the coup attempt at the beginning, although their perceptions changed over time. Some publications even implied that Erdoğan himself organized the coup attempt, and circulated assertions that were not based on any objective evidence. Of the ninety-one publications examined in this study, only five expressed a negative opinion, which in this context means

The western media should have taken a pro-democracy view against the coup attempt, which would have been more accurate in the **Turkish case**

expressing strong support for democracy and airing anti-coup views. Given the extreme bias toward supporting the coup (44 positive publications), the number of negative articles (5 publications) against the coup attempt were not enough to guide readers in understanding what was really happening in Turkey. In contrast, the Turkish media successfully covered the citizen upheavals in support of democracy against the coup attempt.

Our study also found that the most frequently used keywords in the news and articles were Erdoğan's

authoritarianism (58 times), the polarization of society (32 times), Erdoğan's oppression (28 times), Erdoğan dividing the country (16 times), and the instability of Erdoğan's regime/dictatorship (15 times). The frequency of these words in these publications show the journalists' bias against Erdoğan and his government, because they focused more on the government's actions, especially Erdoğan's characteristics and ruling style. Therefore, most of the western journalists missed the damaging consequences of the coup attempt on Turkish democracy and society. This, despite the fact that the objectivity principle in journalism requires presenting the facts as they are, and avoiding perception management and bias so that readers can make their own judgments and interpret the facts freely. The western media should have taken a pro-democracy view against the coup attempt, which would have been more accurate in the Turkish case. However, Turkish media and people's opposition to the coup attempt with pro-democracy sentiments were more appropriate and challenging against coup plotters.

This failed coup attempt was a milestone for Turkish democracy, because the people came out onto the streets to risk, and in some cases, sacrifice their lives for the maintenance of their country, their democracy, and their democratically elected government. In the past, Turkey has experienced many coups, but this coup will be remembered only as an attempt. However, it became a first in Turkish and world history, because millions of people -either supporting the current political party in the government or not- became personally involved and rose up to defend their country against the coup plotters. To sum up, this study touches on many critical points in understanding early western media perception toward the July 15, 2016 coup attempt in Turkey. Although their early perceptions changed after new information became available, some Western media newspapers failed in supporting Turkish democracy and Turkish society against the coup attempt, which could have had damaging effects on Turkey. Their failure to adopt a supportive stance toward Turkey's democratically elected government was disappointing in terms of the Turkish population's perceptions of the West.

Endnotes

- **1.** Erdal Tanas Karagöl, "15 Temmuz Darbe Girişimi ve Türkiye Ekonomisi," *Adam Academy Journal of Social Sciences*, Vol. 6, No. 2 (2016), pp. 37-49.
- 2. Sadık Ünay and Şerif Dilek, "July 15: Political Economy of a Failed Coup," *Insight Turkey*, Vol. 18, No. 3 (2016), pp. 205-231.
- **3.** Koray Çalışkan, "Explaining the End of Military Tutelary Regime and the July 15 Coup Attempt in Turkey," *Journal of Cultural Economy*, Vol. 10, No. 1 (2017), pp. 97-111.
- **4.** Emrah Ayhan *et al.*, "Neoliberal Globalization and Turkey," *The Journal of Macro Trends in Social Science*, Vol. 2, No. 1 (2016), pp. 62-76.
- **5.** Ziya Öniş, "Crisis and Transformations in Turkish Political Economy," *Turkish Policy Quarterly*, Vol. 9, No. 3 (2010), pp. 45-61.
- **6.** Rollin F. Tusalem, "Determinants of Coup d'État Events 1970-90: The Role of Property Rights Protection," *International Political Science Review*, Vol. 31, No. 3 (2010), pp. 346-365.
- 7. Murat Önder, "What Accounts for Military Interventions in Politics: A Cross-National Comparison," *Hukuk Ekonomi ve Siyasal Bilimler Aylık İnternet Dergisi*, No. 102 (2010).
- 8. Şerif Mardin, Türkiye'de Toplum ve Siyaset: Makaleler 1, (İstanbul: İletişim Yayınları, 2016).
- **9.** Murat Önder and Ülkü Nur Zengin, "AK Parti Döneminde Asker-Sivil İlişkileri," *KAYSEM12 (Uluslararası Kamu Yönetimi Sempozyumu)*, October 25-27, (Kırıkkale: KAYSEM12, 2018), p. 134.
- **10.** Muhittin Ataman and Gloria Shkurti, "Batının Darbe Sicili ve 15 Temmuz Darbe Girişimine Tepkisi," *Adam Academy Journal of Social Sciences*, Vol. 6, No. 2 (2016), pp. 51-73.
- **11.** "Opposition Parties Reject the Military Coup Attempt," *Hürriyet Daily News*, (July 16, 2016), retrieved July 6, 2021, from https://www.hurriyetdailynews.com/opposition-parties-reject-the-military-coup-attempt-101670.
- **12.** "President Erdoğan Calls on Citizens to Take to the Streets against Attempted Coup," *Daily Sabah*, (July 16, 2016), retrieved July 6, 2021, from https://www.dailysabah.com/politics/2016/07/16/presidenterdogan-calls-on-citizens-to-take-to-the-streets-against-attempted-coup.
- **13.** Ralph Peters, *Twitter*, 03:35 AM, (July 16, 2016) retrieved from https://twitter.com/FoxNews/status/754112160423215104.
- **14.** Daniel Marans, "Former CIA Officials Give Turkish Coup Plotters Advice on CNN," *Huffington Post*, (July 16, 2016), retrieved December 22, 2020, from http://www.huffingtonpost.com/entry/cia-officialsturkey-coup-advice us 578a2d02e4b08608d334c32c.
- **15.** Nebi Miş, "Measuring Social Perception of the July 15 Coup Attempt," *Insight Turkey*, Vol. 18, No. 3 (2016), pp. 169-204; Ali Balcı and Yıldırım Turan, "Eleştirinin Sefaleti: Batı'dan 15 Temmuz Darbe Girişimini Okumak," *Bilig*, No. 83 (2017), pp. 53-77; Tim Jacoby, "A Historical Perspective on the July 2016 Coup Attempt in Turkey," *Insight Turkey*, Vol. 18, No. 3 (2016), pp. 119-138.
- **16.** Kubilay Hoşgör, "Algı Problemi Üzerine," *Kilikya Felsefe Dergisi*, No. 1 (2016), pp. 11-29; Seçil Utma, "Dijital Çağda Medyanın Psikolojik Gücü: Algı Yönetimi Perspektifinden Kuramsal Bir Değerlendirme," *Atatürk* Üniversitesi *Sosyal Bilimler Enstitüsü Dergisi*, Special Issue, pp. 2903-2913.
- **17.** Juan Ramon Munoz-Torres, "Truth and Objectivity in Journalism," *Journalism Studies*, Vol. 13, No. 4 (2012), pp. 566-582.
- **18.** Ahmet Ayhan and Fatma Çakmak, "Türkiye'ye Yönelik Algı Operasyonlarının Dijital Medyaya Yansımaları," *Akdeniz* Üniversitesi İletişim *Fakültesi Dergisi*, No. 30 (2018), p. 13.
- **19.** William Lawrence Neumann, *Social Research Methods: Qualitative and Quantitative Approaches*, 7th ed., (Edinburg: Pearson Education Limited, 2014).
- 20. Andrej Demuth, Perception Theories, (Krakow: Towarzystwo Słowaków w Polsce, 2013), p. 31.
- **21.** Gibson Burell and Gareth Morgan, *Sociological Paradigms and Organisational Analysis: Elements of the Sociology of Corporate Life*, eBook, (London: Routledge, 2017).

- 22. Bernhard Poerksen, "The Ideal and the Myth of Objectivity: Provocations of Constructivist Journalism Research," Journalism Studies, Vol. 9, No. 2 (2008), pp. 295-304.
- 23. Karin Wahl-Jorgensen, "Subjectivity and Story-Telling in Journalism: Examining Expressions of Affect, Judgement and Appreciation in Pulitzer Prize-Winning Stories," Journalism Studies, Vol. 14, No. 3 (2013), pp. 305-320.
- 24. Bernhard Poerksen, The Certainty of Uncertainty-Dialogues Introducing Constructivism, translated by Alison Rosemary Koeck and Wolfram Karl Koeck, (Exeter: Imprint Academic, 2004), p. 298.
- 25. Mehmet Seyfettin Erol and Emre Ozan, "Türk Dıs Politikasında Algı Yönetimi," in Bilal Karabulut (ed.), Alqı Yönetimi, (İstanbul: Alfa Yayımcılık, 2014), pp. 185-208; Ayşe Yıldız Özsamanlı and Çiğdem Pank, "Kamu Yönetiminde Etik Açısından Algılama Yönetimi," Hukuk ve İktisat Araştırmaları Dergisi, Vol. 5, No. 2 (2013), pp. 47-61; Pascale C. Siegel, "Perception Management: IO's Stepchild," Low Intensity Conflict and Law Enforcement, Vol. 13, No. 2 (2005), pp. 117-134.
- 26. Giray Saynur Derman, "Perception Management in the Media," International Journal of Social and Economic Studies, Vol. 11, No. 1 (2021), pp. 64-78.
- 27. Neumann, Social Research Methods.
- 28. Patricia T. Clough and Jean Halley (eds.), The Affective Turn: Theorizing the Social, (Durham, NC: Duke University Press, 2007); Mervi Pantti, "The Value of Emotion: An Examination of Television Journalists' Notions on Emotionality," European Journal of Communication, Vol. 25, No. 2 (2010), pp. 168-181; Chris Peters, "Emotion Aside or Emotional Side? Crafting an 'Experience of Involvement' in the News," Journalism, Vol. 12, No. 3 (2011), pp. 297-316.
- 29. Donald Matheson, "The Birth of News Discourse: Changes in News Language in British Newspapers, 1880-1930," Media, Culture and Society, Vol. 22, No. 5 (2000), pp. 557-573.
- 30. Robert M. Entman, "Framing: Toward Clarification of a Fractured Paradigm," Journal of Communication, Vol. 43, No. 4 (1993), pp. 51-58.
- 31. Asa Briggs and Peter Burke, Medyanın Toplumsal Tarihi, (İstanbul: Kırmızı Yayınları, 2011); Harun Öksüz, "Algı Yönetimi ve Sosyal Medya," İdarecinin Sesi Dergisi, No. 156 (2013), pp. 12-15; Mehmet Akif Özer, "Bir Modern Yönetim Tekniği Olarak Algılama Yönetimi ve İç Güvenlik Hizmetleri," Karadeniz Araştırmaları, No. 33 (2012), pp. 147-180.
- 32. See the official website of Society of Professional Journalists for details, retrieved June 18, 2020, from https://www.spj.org/pdf/spj-code-of-ethics.pdf.
- 33. J. A. Chandler, Comparative Public Administration, 1st ed., (New York: Routledge, 2014); Sabine Kuhlmann and Hellmut Wollmann, Introduction to Comparative Public Administration: Administrative Systems and Reforms in Europe, (Northampton: MA, Edward Elgar, 2014).
- 34. "Top 10 U.S. Newspapers by Circulation," Agilitypr, retrieved November 15, 2020, from https://www. agilitypr.com/resources/top-media-outlets/top-10-daily-american-newspapers/.
- 35. "Top 30 German Newspapers Online," All You Can Read, retrieved November 15, 2020, from https:// www.allyoucanread.com/german-newspapers/.
- **36.** Neumann, Social Research Methods, p. 301.
- 37. Ataman and Shkurti "Batının Darbe Sicili ve 15 Temmuz Darbe Girişimine Tepkisi," pp. 51-73.
- 38. Ole R. Holsti, Content Analysis for the Social Sciences and Humanities, (Reading, MA: Addison-Wesley, 1969), p. 14.
- 39. Robert Philip Weber, Basic Content Analysis, 2nd ed., (London: Sage Publications, 1990), p. 9.
- 40. Klaus Krippendorff, Content Analysis: An Introduction to Its Methodology, 3rd ed., (London: Sage Publications, 2013), p. 30.
- 41. Andrea Ceron, Luigi Curini, and Stefano M. lacus, "Using Sentiment Analysis to Monitor Electoral Campaigns: Method Matters-Evidence from the United States and Italy," Social Science Computer Review, Vol. 33, No. 1 (2014), pp. 3-20.
- 42. Ye Jiang, Xingyi Song, Jackie Harrison, Shaun Quegan, and Diana Maynard, "Comparing Attitudes to Climate Change in the Media Using Sentiment Analysis Based on Latent Dirichlet Allocation," EMNLP

Workshop: Natural Language Processing Meets Journalism, Denmark, (September), (Copenhagen: Association for Computational Linguistics, 2017), pp. 25-30.

- **43.** Anna Rogers, Alexey Romanov, Anna Rumshisky, Svitlana Volkova, Mikhail Gronas, and Alex Gribov, "RuSentiment: An Enriched Sentiment Analysis Dataset for Social Media in Russian," 27th International Conference on Computational Linguistics, U.S., (August 20-26), (New Mexico: Association for Computational Linguistics, 2018), pp. 755-763.
- **44.** Xiuzhen Jenny Zhang, Zhixin Zhou, and Mingfang Wu, "Positive, Negative, or Mixed? Mining Blogs for Opinions," 14th Australasian Document Computing Symposium, Australia, (December 4), (Sydney, 2009), pp.1-4.
- 45. The inter-rater reliability scores of coding are for explanation and illustration purposes only.
- **46.** Steven E. Stemle and Jessica Tsai, "Best Practices in Interrater Reliability: Three Common Approaches," Part I, Chapter 3, in Jason Osborne (ed.), *Best Practices in Quantitative Methods*, (Thousand Oaks: Sage Publications, 2008), p. 65.
- 47. The frequencies were calculated from the data (news and articles).
- **48.** Tim Arango and Ceylan Yeğinsu, "As Turkey Coup Unfolded, 'The Whole Night Felt Like Doomsday," *The New York Times*, (July 16, 2016).
- 49. Nicole Tung, "The Arc of a Coup Attempt in Turkey," The New York Times, (July 16, 2016).
- 50. Editorial Board, "The Counter-Coup in Turkey," The New York Times, (July 16, 2016).
- **51.** Eric Cunningham, Liz Sly, and Zeynep Karataş, "Turkey Rounds up Thousands of Suspected Participants in Coup Attempt," *The Washington Post*, (July 16, 2016).
- 52. Arango and Yeğinsu, "As Turkey Coup Unfolded, 'The Whole Night Felt Like Doomsday."
- **53.** Tim Arango and Ceylan Yeğinsu, "Turkish President Returns to İstanbul in Sign Military Coup Is Flattering," *The New York Times*, (July 15, 2016).
- **54.** Eric Schmitt and Dan Bilefsky, "Turkey Interrupts U.S. Air Missions against ISIS at Major Base," *The New York Times*, (July 16, 2016).
- **55.** Eric Cunningham, Liz Sly, and Zeynep Karataş, "Erdoğan Says His Government Is in Control after Bloody Coup Attempt in Turkey," *The Washington Post*, (July 16, 2016).
- **56.** Ishaan Tharoor, "An Old-School Coup Fails to Topple Turkey's Powerful President," *The Washington Post*, (July 16, 2016).
- **57.** Soner Çağaptay, "The Coup Attempt Is Bad News for Turkey's Democracy," *The Washington Post*, (July 16, 2016).
- **58.** Eric Cunningham, Liz Sly, and Zeynep Karataş, "Military Push Ignites Violence," *The Washington Post*, (July 16, 2016).
- **59.** Greg G. Jaffe, "U.S. Relationship with Turkey'ls Going to Get More Complicated," *The Washington Post*, (July 16, 2016).
- **60.** Valerie Strauss, "Fetullah Gülen: The Islamic Scholar Turkey Blames for the Failed Coup," *The Washington Post*, (July 16, 2016).
- **61.** Steven A. Cook, "Turkey Has Had Lots of Coups. Here's Why This One Failed," *The Washington Post*, (July 16, 2016).
- **62.** "Erdoğan Must Resist the Urge to Double Down on Authoritarianism," *The Washington Post*, (July 16, 2016).
- **63.** Patrick Kingsley, "Erdoğan Clamps Down after Crushing Attempted Military Coup," *The Guardian*, (July 16, 2016).
- **64.** Peter Beaumont, "Fetullah Gülen: Who Is the Man Turkey's President Blames for Coup Attempt?" *The Guardian*, (July 16, 2016).
- **65.** Andrew Finkel, "Turkey Was Already Undergoing a Slow-Motion Coup–By Erdoğan, Not the Army," *The Guardian*, (July 16, 2016).

- 66. Robert Fisk, "Turkey's Coup May Have Failed-But History Shows It won't Be Long before another One Succeeds," The Independent, (July 16, 2016).
- 67. Samuel Osborne, "Turkey Coup: Images Showing Soldier 'Beheaded by Government Supporters' May Not be Genuine, It is Claimed," The Independent, (July 16, 2016).
- 68. Fisk, "Turkey's Coup May Have Failed-But History Shows It Won't be Long Before another One Succeeds."
- 69. Nikolaus Blome, "Was Würde das für EU, NATO und Region Bedeuten?" Bild, (July 16, 2016).
- 70. Nikolaus Blome, "Was die Türken Wollen," Bild, (July 17, 2016).
- 71. Peter Tiede, "Bild-Interview mit Türkei-Experte Dr. Copur," Bild, (July 17, 2016).
- 72. Andre Tauber, "Bei Politischer Schieflage Greift Traditionell das Militär ein," Die Welt, (July 16, 2016).
- 73. Deniz Yücel, "Der Eigentliche Putsch Beginnt Jetzt Erst," Die Welt, (July 16, 2016).
- 74. Claudia Kade and Josef Schuster, "Leibe Leserinnen, Leibe Lesser!" Welt am Sonntaa, (July 17, 2016).
- 75. Stephan-Andreas Casdorff, "Erdoğan Kennt Keine Gnade," Der Tagesspiegel. (July 18, 2016).
- 76. Stephan-Andreas Casdorff, "Erdogan Ermächtigt Sich Selbst," Der Tagesspiegel, (July 18, 2016).
- 77. Fabian Leber, "Was Macht die Welt?" Der Tagesspiegel, (July 18, 2016).
- 78. Delphine Minoui, "Pourquoi le Coup de la Force Militaire a Échoué," Le Figaro, (July 18, 2016).
- 79. "Turquie: Les Leçons d'un Putsch Manqué," Le Monde, (July 18, 2016).
- 80. Marc Semo, "A l'image d'une Société Fracturée, L'armée Montre ses Divisions," Le Monde, (July 17,
- 81. Alexandra Schwartzbrod, "Sans Pitié," Libération, (July 18, 2016).
- 82. Sabiha Senyücel Gündoğar and Ayşe Yırcalı, "Batı'nın 15 Temmuz Yanılsaması," Al Jazeera Turk, (August 15, 2016).
- 83. Frequencies were derived from the full texts of 91 news reports and opinion articles.
- 84. Entman, "Framing: Toward Clarification of a Fractured Paradigm," p. 52.
- 85. Amana Fontanella-Khan, "Fetullah Gülen: Turkey Coup May Have Been 'Staged' by Erdoğan Regime," The Guardian, (July 16, 2016).
- 86. Adam McConnel, "15 Temmuz 2016'da ne Yasadık?" in Bekir Berat Özipek and Yasemin Abayhan (eds.), 15 Temmuz Darbe Girişimi: Uzun Gecenin Kısa Tarihi, (Ankara: Kadim Yayınları, 2016), p. 133.
- 87. Mehmet Karakaş, "15 Temmuz Darbe Girişiminin Sosyolojisi Üzerine," Tezkire, No. 57 (2016), p. 87.
- 88. Fahrettin Altun and Burhanettin Duran, "The Triumph of Turkish Democracy: The July 15 Coup Attempt and its Aftermath," (İstanbul: SETA Publications, 2016).
- 89. Özipek and Abayhan (eds.), 15 Temmuz Darbe Girişimi, pp. 26-28.
- 90. Ufuk Uras, "15 Temmuz Darbesi Kabusu," in Özipek and Abayhan (eds.), 15 Temmuz Darbe Girişimi, p.
- 91. Carl Bildt, "Avrupa Erdoğan'ın Arkasında Dur," in Özipek and Abayhan (eds.), 15 Temmuz Darbe Girisimi, p. 264.